
CITY OF BELLEVUE

ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES COMMISSION

MEETING MINUTES

Thursday 
Conference Room 1E-113
November 3, 2016 
Bellevue City Hall

6:30 p.m. 
Bellevue, Washington

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Keith Swenson (Chair Swenson), Diann Strom (Vice Chair), Anne Howe, Aaron Morin, Lisa Shin
COMMISSIONERS ABSENT: Ticson Mach 
OTHERS PRESENT: Councilmember Vandana Slatter; Andrew Lee, Deputy Director, Utilities; Lucy Liu, Assistant Director, Resource Management & Customer Service; Martin Chaw, Fiscal Mgr., Resource Mgmt. & Customer Svc.; Stephanie Schwenger, Solid Waste Program Administrator, Resource Mgmt. & Customer Svc.; Jennifer Goodhart, Conservation & Outreach Administrator; Resource Mgmt. & Customer Svc.
MINUTES TAKER: Laurie Hugdahl

1. 
CALL TO ORDER:

The meeting was called to order by Chair Swenson at 6:30 p.m. 
2.
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Betsy Hummer, spoke as a private citizen, but noted she was a member of the East Bellevue Community Council (EBCC). She stated that Larson Lake, the headwaters for Kelsey Creek, is the core of the EBCC’s jurisdiction. Kelsey Creek provides the main drainage system for the City of Bellevue. One of the first things East Bellevue Community Council did in the early 70’s was to work with the Parks Department to connect Larson Lake to Phantom Lake for the Lake Hills Green Belt. When Larson Lake was under the County it was zoned for High Density Residential. EBCC got that changed to Open Use, and it is now zoned Residential. She expressed concern that the park could get turned into a parking lot or some other non-park-like use. She wants to make sure all their work was not for naught. She is also concerned about the impact of construction in Bel-Red on Kelsey Creek. EBCC considers this a valuable resource as a park, and they hope to keep it like that. She expressed appreciation to Bruce Jensen and Jim Nichols for getting back to her so quickly with their thorough answers. She also thanked the ESC for their service. 
3.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Motion made by Commissioner Morin, seconded by Commissioner Howe, to approve the agenda. Motion passed unanimously (5-0). 

4.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

October 6, 2016 Regular Meeting Minutes

Motion made by Commissioner Howe, seconded by Commissioner Shin, to approve the October 6, 2016 minutes. Motion passed unanimously (5-0).
October 20, 2106 Public Hearing Verbatim Minutes

Motion made by Commissioner Howe, seconded by Commissioner Shin, to approve the October 20, 2016 verbatim minutes. Motion passed unanimously (4-0) with Commissioner Morin abstaining.

5
REPORTS AND SUMMARIES

· ESC Calendar/Council Calendar

Deputy Director Lee asked anyone who has topics they would like to discuss at the retreat to email him suggestions.
On October 24 Director Otal gave the Council a Utilities Budget & Rates presentation. On November 14 she will give another presentation and will ask Chair Swenson to provide the ESC recommendation. On October 24 there was an item regarding the NPDES Code Changes. It is hoped that the Council will adopt those soon. 
· Conservation & Outreach Events & Volunteer Opportunities
6.
NEW BUSINESS

· Budget & Rates Recommendations to Council
Lucy Liu, Assistant Director, Resource Management & Customer Service

Martin Chaw, Fiscal Mgr., Resource Mgmt. & Customer Svc
Deputy Director Lee explained that this was culmination of all of the budget discussions that have taken place over the last 11 months. He thanked everyone for spending all the time on this topic. He also emphasized the importance of the recommendation that the ESC provides. 

Assistant Director Lucy Liu thanked the ESC for all the work they have done on this budget. She stated that staff was seeking a recommendation to the Council from the ESC on the proposed budget and rates. On November 14 staff will provide a second briefing to Council and would like to include the ESC’s recommendation at that time. Council is scheduled to adopt the budget on December 5.
Commissioner Morin expressed appreciation for the work that has gone into AMI but stated that he struggles with the proposal. It is a decision that results in an enormous amount of waste from recycling existing meters with some remaining useful life. This feels hypocritical to him when the City is talking about reducing water consumption and encouraging low impact development. He thinks phased in implementation of AMI would be reasonable. He doesn’t think recycling existing meters would make it much better because it is still waste. He also has an issue with the implementation of AMI because the City will be tied to this and will be required to do a wholesale replacement down the road. 

Chair Swenson said he understood those concerns. He noted that this topic has been addressed by staff for several years. He feels persuaded that it is time to make the move. 

Commissioner Shin expressed appreciation for the comments about waste, but noted that the ones that are failing today still have to be replaced at some point. It is just a matter of when.

Commissioner Morin commented that it feels like the City is saying, “I’m willing to pollute the environment to save money.” It feels very wasteful to him, and it also will tie their hands in the future. Even if it is time to make the switch he wondered if this is the way the City really wants to do it. 

Commissioner Howe said she appreciated Commissioner Morin’s comments, but stressed that the City will not realize the savings and value of the AMI system if it is not installed at once. The true value won’t be realized until all the meters are replaced. The wholesale replacement will result in cost savings and better ability to manage the water system. She feels Utilities is doing what they need to do for the benefit of the City. 

Commissioner Strom asked if it is possible to reuse the meters. Deputy Director Lee stated that the intention is to salvage the existing meters. It will be up to the vendor to determine what to do with them. He noted that there is significant waste with the current operation with six vehicles driving around every day. This will all go away resulting in less carbon dioxide emissions. 

Commissioner Morin asked if staff had compared the cost of buying six electric vehicles to the expense of AMI. He doesn’t feel like a real analysis was done. 

Commissioner Shin commented that investing in new vehicles wouldn’t make sense if they are heading to AMI anyway.

Councilmember Slater thanked all the commissioners for their comments. She commented that Utilities provides a system that is reliable, clean, and safe. If they can also conserve energy, water, and the environment while they do it, it’s even better. She thinks better metrics might be helpful. Is the goal to reduce carbon dioxide emissions or is it to create more efficient systems? A question to ask is when are they hitting the tipping point where the economics is offset by the conservation. She doesn’t think they have hit the point where conservation overrides economics for most of the citizens in Bellevue. She agrees that conservation has to be part of the conversation because the City cares about the climate and cares about the environment. She said it appears that the City has reached a point where we have watched other municipalities do it, and staff believes it will be a benefit. She has been impressed with how the Commission has approached the funding of this because it is such a big investment. She solicited comments about the funding of AMI. Assistant Director Liu replied that the funding will come from a combination of Infrastructure Renewal & Replacement Funds and operating reserves. This will mean that the City won’t have to increase rates in 2017-18 in order to invest in AMI.  She added that AMI over the 20-year lifecycle is anticipated to cost in the net, less than the current system.

Deputy Director Lee stated that there will also be a steady stream of additional savings because the City won’t be paying for meter readers, vehicles, or gasoline. That money will be used to replenish the R&R savings that the City will be using. This is a program that will pay for itself over the long-term. It will also result in more accurate reading of the meters. Additional revenue collected from that will also be used to pay off the withdrawal taken from the R&R fund. Based on the calculations the system nets out a $2.3 million benefit eventually. 
Assistant Director Liu stated that the current meter reading program is not fully funded by rates and would require a rate increase to be sustainable. The AMI system will be more accurate and will collect more revenue due to improved registration. 

Commissioner Morin said he thought it was a flawed argument to say that we’re going to have more accurate meter reads. He asserted that this only redistributes who pays for the water. 

Councilmember Slatter commented that it seems like at the very worst they break even. 

Commissioner Morin expressed concern that it might not come in on budget. Deputy Director Lee commented that historically they have come in 10-30% under budget because it is a very aggressive market. 

Chair Swenson commented that it is not a flawed argument because it is a fairness issue if people are paying actual costs of what they are actually using. 

Councilmember Slatter commented that it might be useful to know what the waste currently is. She also commented that the rates are very much affected by the water the City buys from Cascade. She said she would like to hear the Commission’s thoughts about the costs of water from Cascade. 

Commissioner Morin commented that is a big irony that if everyone installs low flow toilets, they use less water and the costs go up. 

Deputy Director Lee noted that the City is on the cusp of a massive improvement in water supply with Lake Tapps. When that happens, costs will go up dramatically. Conservation will help to delay the need for this large investment. 

Councilmember Slatter asked if AMI will be able to work with the Smart Cities concept. Deputy Director Lee replied that interoperability is something the City will write into the RFP to be able to work with other city systems. The budget item will not be specific on which vendors the City will choose in order to create more competition. 

Commissioner Howe stated that this is a way to conserve the most important resource the earth has. The advantages of AMI are better reads, more accurate information, and better ability to respond to information in order to save, conserve and protect the water supply. 
Commissioner Morin asked what other connections besides PSE will there eventually be. He also expressed concerns about the ability of the system to interact efficiently with other systems. Deputy Director Lee stated that the goal is to have the AMI system work with other city systems such as the traffic control system, parking system, public safety systems, etc. He reiterated that the goal is to find an interoperable system that is not vendor specific and that uses open source communication protocols. 

Commissioner Strom asked how they will get to Smart Cities practically. Deputy Director Lee commented that the budget includes development of a SCADA master plan. It does not include implementation at this point. Commissioner Strom recommended explaining further to the Council and the public why Bellevue’s rates are higher than Redmond’s because this is a frequent question. 

Chair Swenson thanked everyone for the discussion and especially Commissioner Morin for raising the issues he did. It seems to him that the City needs to continue to pursue conservation aggressively in order to delay the need for using Lake Tapps. 
Commissioner Strom suggested making a note in the ESC’s recommendation relating to Commissioner Morin’s concern on the reuse/recycling of the meters and asking that the vendor find a way to do that as much as possible. 

Motion made by Commissioner Strom, seconded by Commissioner Morin, to approve the Budget and Rates as recommended to Council. Motion passed (4-1) with Commissioner Morin voting against the motion.

· 2015-16 Solid Waste Customer Survey Results 

Stephanie Schwenger, Solid Waste Program Administrator, Resource Mgmt. & Customer Svc.

Jennifer Goodhart, Conservation & Outreach Administrator; Resource Mgmt. & Customer Svc
Ms. Schwenger stated that there were two components of the annual review. These include contractor performance against contract requirements and a survey of customers. This year the review looked at container labels as a focus. The multifamily and commercial container labeling audit found that 22% of containers were missing or had outdated and/or unauthorized labels. The City issued performance fees and will continue to enforce labeling provisions. Republic services will have until the end of the year to remedy the labeling issue. 
Ms. Schwenger reviewed the Solid Waste Customer Survey Results as contained in the table on page 4 of the Memo to the ESC in the meeting packet. In general, Republic Services scored well; however, in the single family sector, they did not meet the minimum satisfaction rating threshold for two out of the seven questions that were asked. The provider received a 51% satisfaction rate relating to response time following a missed collection and a 67% satisfaction rate relating to response time following a request for a new or replacement cart. 

Ms. Goodhart discussed single-family preferences and practices regarding recycling practices. She noted that the responses were pretty consistent with the previous year. Most single family respondents rated direct mail to be the most useful mode of correspondence followed by stickers on the carts and then Republic Services’ website. When asked about awareness of solid waste services, customers are most uncertain about scheduling a special pick up, special pick up requirements and where to take unusual items. When asked about awareness of Republic’s Customer Resource Center, 79% of respondents were not aware of it. This is a site where residential customers can take special items to be recycled. Just 6% of respondents had used the drop off site. This shows that more outreach needs to be done to let people know about Republic Service’s Customer Resource Center since most people were unaware it existed. 

Ms. Schwenger then reviewed multifamily and commercial customer satisfaction results. The handling of calls is something that the City will be watching carefully because Republic is moving to regional call centers out of state. She summarized that the satisfaction for missed collection is 57% which is below the minimum threshold. 

Ms. Goodhart reviewed multifamily and commercial practices and preferences. 93% of respondents indicated that they recycle. Of those Republic Services provides the recycling service to 98% of them. 52% said they could be doing a better job of recycling at their property. The multifamily recycling rate in Bellevue is currently at 20%. 26% of respondents reported to recycling organics. Multifamily properties were more likely to report that they recycle organics over commercial businesses. About half of the customers were not aware of the availability of the embedded organics recycling service. Instructional posters were popular tools for both multifamily and commercial customers. 
Ms. Schwenger reviewed next steps. She summarized that there were two areas in the single family portion of the survey and one area in the multifamily and commercial survey where satisfaction ratings fell below minimum thresholds that are established in the contract. A performance fee has been issued. Republic is aware of the issues and is actively taking steps to improve those areas. 
Ms. Goodhart then reviewed next steps for recycling practices performances and awareness. The findings in the single family survey suggest that more public information be distributed about scheduling special pickups, identifying special items for recycling and showing where to take those unusual items. Another key takeaway was that collaboration with Republic Services is needed to ensure that information is readily available on the websites. The City is actively working on that with Republic Services right now. They are also working together to update the recycling guides which will be distributed to all customers via mail which was the preferred mode of communication in 2017. The findings in the multifamily and commercial survey suggest that prioritization of outreach is needed to address increasing participation in the organics recycling program. 

Questions and Comments:

Commissioner Howe suggested having more than one recycling event at different locations in the city. Ms. Schwenger replied they are looking at other venues because they are outgrowing the current location. Another thing being explored is alternatives to those events. It is always an option to drop things off at Republic Service’s drop off center. 
Commissioner Morin asked if there was a sticker on bins about the recycling center. He commented that 80% not knowing about it existing seems high. Ms. Schwenger replied that there is just a phone number to call for questions because it’s not possible to describe all the materials on the sticker. The opportunities available at the drop off center are in the flyers which are currently being updated and will be sent out soon. Deputy Director Lee noted there might be an opportunity to put some information about the recycling center on the stickers just to let people know that it exists.
Commissioner Morin asked about putting some sort of stickers on the blue recycling containers in commercial offices to identify what could be put in them. Ms. Goodhart commented that Republic Services has cardboard boxes with instructions about what can go in them which are available to commercial businesses. The City also has a lot of informative posters which are used in outreach to apartment buildings, condos, and businesses. They also provide some containers for common areas. Commissioner Morin thought it would be more useful to have labels on the individual blue containers at people’s desks where most of the decisions about where to put something are made. 

Commissioner Howe agreed that convenience is very important for the consumer or they are likely not to recycle. Ms. Schwenger noted that the City also provides tote bags, compostable bags, containers, etc. She agreed that there are a lot of barriers.
Chair Swenson said he lives in an apartment building and walks up and down four flights of stairs with his garbage. He looks at it as part of his exercise routine.

Commissioner Strom asked if apartments and condos are starting to incorporate any convenience factors for recycling such as chutes. Ms. Goodhart said she wasn’t sure, but was aware that there are some high rises in downtown that have different chutes. Ms. Schwenger said there is no code requiring that so it is up to the developers’ discretion if they want to do it. The City works with Republic to review plans, but that is mainly relating to access to the containers downstairs. Ms. Goodhart noted that some buildings are promoting that they are “green” and have contacted the City to get the recycling caddies and have that as a selling feature for residents. 
7.
COMMISSION REPORT

Commissioner Strom commented that during the last storm her neighbors were good about cleaning storm drains of leaves. She thought the messaging the City did around this was successful. 
8.
DIRECTOR’S OFFICE REPORT

Deputy Director Lee had the following comments: 

· He thanked the ESC for the recommendation. He noted that the ESC is welcome to come to the November 14 Council meeting to make comments on the budget and rates recommendation.
· Staff was well prepared for the recent big storm that did not happen. 

· He noted that October was the wettest October on record. 
9.
CITY COUNCIL COMMUNICATION

10.
CONTINUED ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

11.
ADJOURNMENT
The meeting was adjourned at 8:16 p.m.


